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CHARLOTTE COUNTY - PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 17, 2021
CITIZENS’ ADVISORY COMMITTEE (CAC) MEETING 

MEMBERS PARTICIPATING IN PERSON
Charles Counsil, At-Large Representative, CAC Chair
Jim Brown, South County Representative
Steven E. Hurt, Mid County Representative
Robert Logan, Mid County Representative
Dianne Quilty, Mid County Representative

Steve Schoff, West County Representative 

MEMBERS PARTICIPATING IN MICROSOFT TEAMS

Della Booth, South County Representative
MEMBERS ABSENT
Pauline Klein, At-Large Representative - excused

William Klossner, South County Representative – excused
Ed Zubal, West County Representative - excused
MEMBER VACANCY

West County (one representative)
OTHERS PARTICIPATING IN PERSON

D’Juan Harris, MPO Director
Betty-Ann Sherer, MPO Planner
Lakshmi N. Gurram, MPO Principal Planner

Wendy Scott, MPO Planner
Shaun Cullinan, Charlotte County Community Development 

Tanya Merkle, FDOT District One
Richard (OJ) Oujevolk, FDOT District One
Fabiana Solano, City of Punta Gorda Urban Design
David Comier, South Gulf Cove Homeowner’s Association President
OTHERS PARTICIPATING IN MICROSOFT TEAMS
Bekie Leslie, MPO Administrative Services Coordinator

Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Public Works
Robert Fakhri, Charlotte County Public Works

LT Darrell Caparo, Charlotte County Sheriff’s Office
Mike Koenig, Charlotte County Resource Manager
Moe Lavasani, CALTRAN Engineering Group, Inc.

Lauren Brooks, FDOT (AECOM)

Matt Dockins, FDOT (RK&K)
1.   Call to Order & Roll Call
CAC Chair Charles Counsil called the CAC Meeting to order at 1:30 P.M.  The roll call was taken. A quorum was present. 
2.  Pledge of Allegiance
All attendees recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
3.   Public Comments on Agenda Items  
There were no public comments received.
4.  Election of Officers

Chair Counsil stated that he would have remarks later in the meeting regarding the Bylaw election language and the need for possible amendment action.
D’Juan Harris assumed chairing the meeting and asked for nominations for CAC Chair.
Bob Logan nominated Charles Counsil as CAC Chair.  Dianne Quilty seconded the nomination, and Charles Counsil was elected unanimously.
Charles Counsil resumed chairing the meeting and asked for nominations for CAC Vice Chair.

Dianne Quilty volunteered to serve as CAC Vice Chair (self nomination per Chair’s request).  Robert Logan seconded the nomination, and Dianne Quilty was elected unanimously.
5.  Reports

A. Chair’s Report
Charles Counsil welcomed new MPO Director D’Juan Harris.  Mr. Harris was glad to take on this new career challenge.
B. City of Punta Gorda Report
Fabiana Solano updated CAC Members on four City topics:

· US Bicycle Route 15/alternative pathways
· Wayfinding rebranding project

· Harborwalk Area 2B

· East Virginia Avenue/Nesbit Street project

Jim Brown stated that he attended the last MPO Board Meeting.  He referenced a newspaper article where manufactured home residents along Burnt Store Road had complained about speeding dump trucks.  New speed limit signage with varied speeds (ranging from 35-45 miles per hour) followed immediately after the article’s publication, and this new signage currently remains on either side of US 41 along the roadway.  Although it was stated at the MPO Board Meeting that Burnt Store Road project completion was planned for November 8, 2021, this had not occurred yet.  He noted that this confusing signage was a problem and an important safety consideration.  Charles Counsil pointed out that this portion of Burnt Store Road was the County’s responsibility.

C. Charlotte County Report
Ravi Kamarajugadda had nothing to report.  He responded to Jim Brown that he had just forwarded the CAC Meeting agenda to Robert Fakhri, County Engineer so that he could respond to the Burnt Store Road concerns later in the meeting. 
D. Sheriff’s Report
LT Darrell Caparo introduced himself.  He had nothing to report but was happy to answer questions.  Wendy Scott explained that at the last CAC Meeting, Ed Zubal had requested that a representative of the Charlotte County Sheriff’s Department be available to report and comment on pertinent transportation issues at each CAC Meeting.  She noted that Ed Zubal had observed the usefulness of the Sheriff Department’s participation at other meetings (including at the Bicycle Pedestrian Advisory Committee and the Community Traffic Safety Team).  No CAC Members had any questions for LT Caparo.  Charles Counsil appreciated participation by the Sheriff’s Department at CAC Meetings.  LT Caparo stated that he or other Sheriff’s Department staff would attend in the future.
6.   Consent Agenda
A. Approval of Minutes:  September 29, 2021 Meeting
Robert Logan made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda item.  Jim Brown seconded the motion, and it was passed unanimously.
7.  Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
Tanya Merkle new FDOT Charlotte liaison was welcomed to her new position.
A. NB Tamiami Trail (US 41) – William Street to Peace River Bridge Vision Study

Richard (OJ) Oujevolk discussed this project by reviewing a PowerPoint presentation.  The Northbound Tamiami Trail (US 41) Vision Study is a cooperative partnership between the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT), District One, and local governments to enhance an existing resurfacing project by focusing on safety for all corridor users and the Downtown Punta Gorda Community. The study concentrates on the northbound, three-lane, one-way section of Tamiami Trail (US 41) from William Street to the Peace River Bridge in Downtown Punta Gorda within Charlotte County, FL. This study combines multiple project phases, including Planning, Project Development and Environment (PD&E), and Design (PE) to accelerate the project schedule and maximize the value of the project. 

The FDOT conducted extensive outreach to obtain input on the top priorities and potential safety/operational improvements for the corridor. The outreach included meetings with elected/appointed officials, weekly meetings with City of Punta Gorda staff, presentations to the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) Committees and Board, stakeholder focus group meetings, and one-on-one stakeholder discussions. The FDOT prepared a newsletter, website, and an online questionnaire to seek additional input from the general public. Based on all input received, the FDOT developed a draft concept for the subject corridor. The draft concept was presented to the Punta Gorda City Council on July 14, 2021, the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Committees in June and the MPO Board on July 19, 2021, and key project stakeholders. As a result of further input received, the FDOT revised the concept and presented it to the Punta Gorda City Council on October 20, 2021; the Council voted unanimously to advance the recommended Dedicated Turn Lanes Concept into the FDOT project development process.

Additional study information is available at the project website
( http://swflroads.com/us41/tamiami-trail-vision-study/ ).  
There was general discussion regarding FDOT’s roundabout concept for the project. Dianne Quilty discussed her concern with the left-hand turn lanes from Olympia onto Northbound US 41.  Richard Oujevolk also explained about the chicaning and weaving concept envisioned for the highway.  He noted that FDOT is often forced to do human engineering to change driver behavior.  He also discussed the concept of using Nesbit Street as the primary bike route in that district, which was assisting the City in utilizing its Bicycle Plan.  Richard Oujevolk reviewed preliminary costs and anticipated next steps for the project.
Charles Counsil commented that two of Commissioner Constance’s concerns were being addressed in the Vision Study: (1) traffic in the area of Retta Esplanade (left turn off of northbound US 41 where two hotels were located) and (2) bike traffic diversion to the extent possible off of US 41 by utilizing Nesbit Street.
D’Juan Harris inquired about Phase 2R of the project.  Richard Oujevolk noted that there would be a minor Right-of-Way (ROW) phase at the area of the Marathon gas station.  He described how construction was forecast by 2025 and funds were mostly obligated.  Steve Schoff described the effort as very smart planning and stated that he would like to see more projects conducted in this manner.  Richard Oujevolk thanked him for his comments.

Steve Hurt inquired about diverting bikers when some of them dislike being diverted from US 41.  Richard Oujevolk noted that there are still gutter spray areas along US 41 where bikers could proceed to use that highway.  He noted that this area would not have a designated bike lane.  He observed that north of Retta Esplanade on US 41 there would be a Shared Use Path (SUP).  On the southern end of the project at William Street, there also would be a SUP.  He mentioned that the section between Charlotte Avenue and Virginia Avenue is where there is narrowing where bicyclists cannot be accommodated on the sidewalk.

Dave Comier inquired about the recommended width for bicycles. Richard Oujevolk commented that from a design standpoint a SUP minimum of 10 feet is recommended.  Bicycle usage on sidewalks is controlled by City ordinance only.
D’Juan Harris conveyed that he appreciated FDOT’s efforts on the Planning Vision Study.

Dianne Quilty asked about chicaning in the Downtown area between Virginia Avenue and Marion Avenue.  Richard Oujevolk explained how the technique of shifting lanes helps with speed and awareness of surroundings. He noted that two dedicated lanes would be maintained all the way to the bridge.
B. North Jones Loop Road (CR 768) Feasibility Study from Burnt Store Road (CR 765) to Piper Road
Richard Oujevolk reviewed the feasibility study’s purpose, which was to evaluate the potential widening of North Jones Loop Road (CR 768) up to six lanes from Burnt Store Road (CR 765) to Piper Road, including potential mobility, safety, intersection, emergency response, and evacuation improvements.
During the development of the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda Metropolitan Planning Organization's (MPO) 2040 and 2045 Long Range Transportation Plans (LRTP), citizens identified North Jones Loop Road (CR 768) as one of the top roads to invest in within Charlotte County given the growth occurring and expected to continue within this portion of the County. The following goals and objectives have been identified for this study:

· Increase capacity

· Improve area wide connectivity and local/regional mobility

· Support local economic development initiatives and planned area growth

· Enhance emergency evacuation response times

· Enhance access for freight and commuter traffic

The FDOT conducted extensive outreach to obtain input on the types of improvements to be considered along the corridor to support planned regional development within the vicinity of North Jones Loop Road and Punta Gorda Airport (PGD). The outreach included meetings/presentations with elected/appointed officials, City of Punta Gorda staff, Charlotte County staff, PGD staff, the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) Committees and Board, and business stakeholders. The FDOT prepared a newsletter, website, and an online comment form to seek additional input from the general public. Based on all input received, the FDOT developed and evaluated the feasibility of various control options at intersections along the corridor and preliminary draft alternatives 
that included pedestrian/bicycle accommodations to meet future transportation demand. The preliminary alternatives were discussed and shared with various local agency stakeholders for 
comment. The FDOT is in the process of coordinating meetings with elected/appointed officials and business stakeholders to discuss concerns regarding the preliminary draft alternatives. Once the coordination/revision of the alternatives is complete, a feasibility study report will be compiled to document the recommended alternatives. Additional study information is available at the project website, North Jones Loop Road (CR768) Feasibility Study from Burnt Store Road (CR 765) to Piper Road, Charlotte County (swflroads.com) .
Richard Oujevolk explained the difference between two alternative concepts for the area: a quadrant intersection (QI) and a conventional intersection.  The QI concept included restricting left turns.  He also noted a recommendation to provide a backage road to connect Mac Drive and a small circle in the area north of Jones Loop Road.  An analysis of the left turn lane in the median at Jones Loop Road in the area of the Pilot gas station’s oddly-designed driveway.  Improvements would require convincing this business to reverse circulation of vehicles in their area and reconfigure the driveway near Walmart off Taylor Road.  Also reviewed were potential I-75 Southbound exit ramp improvements for traffic flow into that area, which were developed using existing examples in Orlando, where they are used extensively.

Also reviewed was a roundabout concept at Piper Road and North Jones Loop Road that could accommodate truck traffic.  This location would receive priority because it is a Strategic Intermodal System (SIS) Connection.  Richard Oujevolk explained next steps in the study process.  He stated that these improvements stay within the existing ROW with the exception of the proposed roundabout.  After reviewing the project schedule, he noted that the FDOT’s priority is Piper Road to I-75.
Charles Counsil inquired if the current planning includes upgrading Indian Springs Road.  Richard Oujevolk noted that under the QI alternative, it would be included as part of the functioning intersections, and it involves turning left prior to the intersection.

Della Booth reported that recently a big piece of property was sold to a large developer with plans for two complexes in the area.  This proposal was still going through analysis.  During this current favorable growth period, it was challenging to keep up with development.   Charles Counsil discussed the morning’s City Council meeting, where there had been a density discussion regarding the nearby Loop development.  The intent was to accommodate the SUP from Jones Loop Road to Airport Road by working cooperatively.

Dianne Quilty asked when the costs of the alternatives would be studied. Richard Oujevolk noted that cost was only one of the elements involved, since safety was also a concern per the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA).  His job focused on working within existing ROW.  Although cost was a consideration, it was not a driving factor.  Laks Gurram commented that this project had been on the MPO’s radar for at least the last ten years.  The MPO had fought for this project and plans to see improvements in the near future.  D’Juan Harris observed that FDOT is striding towards progressive development of projects from planning phase to design.  This effort will save one or two years of project development from concept to completion.  He inquired if the PD&E Phase could run concurrently with the Design Phase.  Richard Oujevolk responded affirmatively.
C. FY 2022-2027 FDOT Draft Tentative Work Program - Discussion

Laks Gurram discussed the FDOT District One Draft Tentative Work Program 
FY2022/2023 - FY 2027/2028 for Charlotte County.  The MPO Board and its Committees 

annually review FDOT’s Draft Tentative Work Program, which includes the new fifth year 

(FY 2027/2028) of programming based upon State and MPO priorities.  At the previous 

Committee meeting, the FDOT Draft Tentative Work Program had not been released.  There 

was now an opportunity for the Committee to review and comment on the FDOT’s Draft 

Tentative Work Program.

On May 17, 2021, the MPO Board adopted its project priorities for this year (found in Attachment 3) and submitted them to FDOT for inclusion in the FDOT Draft Tentative Work Program to the extent possible.  The Draft Tentative Work Program will form the basis for the MPO’s next Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) to be adopted and submitted to FDOT by July 15, 2022.  For federal funding to flow to the state and local governments, the TIP and FDOT’s Work Program must be consistent.  

Laks Gurram was displeased with some portions of the new Work Program.  Project Priorities were based upon the Work Program.  Staff will return with necessary updates in March 2022 for July 2022 adoption.  Annually, it is an evolving document.

D’Juan Harris stated that the FDOT provided the MPO with the document (attachment 7C) that illustrates a snapshot of the FDOT Charlotte County Tentative Work Program as of October 21, 2021.  The Five Year Work Program is subject to change up until it is adopted on or before July 1, 2022. Mr. Harris emphasized that if there are any comments from the MPO’s committees, now is the time to make them so that they can be incorporated into the Draft of the MPO’s Comments Letter on the Work Program.  Additional comments should be e-mailed to MPO prior to the next scheduled MPO Board meeting on December 16, 2021.  Mr. Harris lastly conveyed that the Draft of the comments letter will be finalized after the MPO Board Meeting on December 16, 2021 and will be provided to FDOT District 1 officials for response. 

Steve Schoff questioned the document’s transit header for “fixed route service.”  Wendy Scott described how this header was utilized by the FDOT generically even though Charlotte County’s current type of transit service was all demand-responsive (paratransit) service performed on an advanced reservation basis using door-to-door service.  She described some future consideration that was being given to a pilot study of improved service in the Parkside area.
8.  SUN Trail Extension Feasibility Study – Final
Moe Lavasani of CALTRAN Engineering Group, Inc. delivered a PowerPoint presentation and discussed upcoming public engagement activities.

Charlotte County had received a SUN-Trail grant to conduct a Feasibility Study along the SR 776 corridor to link into Sarasota County. The Feasibility Study limits are from the Myakka River Forest in Gulf Cove along SR 776 to the intersection of US41/Tamiami Trail in Port Charlotte. 
In the MPO’s Regional Bicycle-Pedestrian Master Plan adopted in 2018, the SUN Trail Extension is ranked as a Tier 2 project (2024–2029) with an estimated cost of $678,287. This alignment will connect the Myakka State Forest trail to Murdock Circle in Charlotte County as part of the regional SUN Trail (10.92 miles total). Caltran Engineering, Inc performed a feasibility study to assess the existing conditions of the alignment, which includes field 
reviews, review of regional trails and network, operational and safety analyses, and standards review.

The study analyzed the feasibility of having a Shared Use Path (SUP) extension between the Myakka State Forest and Murdock Circle in Charlotte County. Based on the analysis, ROW availability, and projected demand as expressed in public meetings, the construction of this project is feasible and recommended. Also, the trail can be connected to the existing network system of SUN Trail and non-Sun Trail facilities, such as the North Port Legacy Trail.

Steve Schoff inquired about the opportunity to add a third SR 776 lane each way in the future, given the current position to not construct additional SR 776 lanes.  Moe Lavasani stated that when additional lanes were needed, other amenities would be addressed at that time.
Laks Gurram reviewed a brief history of how West County residents had stated on several occasions in the past their desire to favor the “No Build” option for increasing the number of lanes on SR 776 and instead utilize SR 776 intersection improvements to delay widening SR 776 for now.
Dianne Quilty made a motion to recommend that the MPO Board endorse the SUN Trail Extension Feasibility Study for future funding opportunities.   Robert Logan seconded the motion, and it was passed unanimously.
9.  Public Comments
Della Booth asked about the potential for four lanes on Kings Hwy in the area of the DeSoto County/Charlotte County line.  Ravi Kamarajugadda responded that Charlotte County staff was waiting on DeSoto County efforts and investigating funding sources.  There is currently a great deal of development in the area.
Dave Cormier from the South Gulf Cove Homeowner’s Association spoke regarding four intersections along County Road 771 (Gasparilla Road) where traffic congestion occurs.  He recommended using right turn only lanes at these locations and requiring drivers desiring a left turn to loop around further down the roadway. Ravi Kamarajugadda referenced a 2018-2019 traffic study that contained different solutions for each intersection.  He noted that all of these intersections needed improvements, and many complaints had been received regarding them.  Staff is aware of the issues and is working behind the scenes.

Jim Brown inquired about Burnt Store Road completion.  Ravi Kamarajugadda displayed the Charlotte County web page on screen for CAC Members.  It displayed the status of the County’s roadway projects.  He referenced the Burnt Store Road entry that showed December 3, 2021 as the forecast Phase 2 completion date.  D’Juan Harris asked if a ribbon cutting was planned.  Lindsey Johnson was noted as the project manager who could answer any questions.  Both D’Juan Harris and Della Booth commented on how nice it now is to drive on Burnt Store Road.
Ravi Kamarajugadda addressed Jim Brown’s Burnt Store Road signage concerns. He explained that speed limit signage was a response to homeowners’ concerns in the adjoining 
developments.  He noted that at the Home Depot main entrance area, the City had approved a future traffic signal.  
10. Staff Comments 
MPO Director D’Juan Harris commented on the previous evening’s SR 31 Public Meeting.  It had been poorly attended. He confirmed that construction is programmed for FY 2025, noting that progress was being made.  
South Gulf Cove HOA President Dave Cormier asked staff to introduce themselves and explained his situation and interests.  It had been his pleasure to attend the CAC Meeting.
Wendy Scott commented on the previous CAC Meeting’s Baynard Drive discussion, where Della Booth had characterized the roadway as flood-prone.   Ms. Scott had photographed the area just after a recent torrential heavy rainfall to document the problem.
11. Member Comments
Steve Schoff stated that a good job was done on Winchester Blvd. repaving.  The roadway had been repaved on June 15, 2015, and surprisingly, had needed repaving after only 7.5 years.  He also inquired about the recent passage of the federal infrastructure bill, noting that in the past, “shovel ready” projects had received funding.  Laks Gurram stated that staff was ready, with Harbor View Road coming to mind as a likely candidate.  He noted that there were other projects in the pipeline as soon as the FDOT requested a list.

Tanya Merkle stated that at the current time, a bill has been signed, but the FDOT staff was still awaiting guidance.  D’Juan Harris had inquired for information from the Florida Metropolitan Planning Organization Advisory Council (MPOAC) Director.  Steve Hurt wondered about potential funding for bridges.  D’Juan Harris explained that the State of Florida inspects and maintains an inventory of the condition of all public bridges in Florida.  Two conditions of note are functionally obsolete (FO), meaning the design of the bridge is outdated.  The second rating of note is structurally deficient, as these bridges are high priority for replacement when funds are available.  He also stated that MPO staff is tracking all pertinent information on Federal Infrastructure Bill.  Mr. Harris is coordinating with the Southwest Area Office and Central Office.  

David Cormier asked about several South Gulf Cove bridge locations where the sidewalks stop abruptly. Laks Gurram noted that these were contained in the County’s Municipal Service Benefit Units (MSBU) areas and were totally different from the MPO’s area of interest.  
Charles Counsil requested that the topic of the CAC Bylaws discussion be placed on the next CAC agenda.  He provided staff with paperwork on the topic.
12.  Adjournment (NEXT CAC MEETING – MARCH 9, 2022)
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:43 p.m.  The next regularly scheduled CAC meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 9, 2022 both virtually and at the 
Eastport Environmental Campus, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte in Training Room B beginning at 1:30 p.m.  [image: image2.png]
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